
EYE & DUNSDEN PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of a Meeting held on Tuesday 15th November 2016 at Dunsden Village Hall at 7.45pm.
Present Cllr David Woodward, Cllr Richard Berkley, Cllr Barry Luther, Cllr Ian Pringle, Cllr Paul Harrison (SODC) Cllr David Bartholomew (OCC), Keith Stenning (OCC Area Steward), David Bullock (OCC Highways & Transport Asset Manager) and members of the public.
152/16 Apologies for absence Cllr Sara Granshaw
153/16 Welcome by the Chairman The Chairman thanked Mr David Bullock and Mr Keith Stenning for coming to the meeting to update the residents on the move towards possibly raising the Playhatch Road. He introduced the members of the Parish Council.
154/16 Introduction of Mr David Bullock Cllr Bartholomew formally introduced the members of the OCC Highways team.
155/16 Mr Bullock’s presentation and questions from the floor 
Mr Bullock talked with a short series of slides. (The complete presentation is available to view on the website: www.eyedunsden.org) He highlighted the problem of disruption when the road floods and the aim to reduce the risk of flooding to a 1 in 20 year event rather than a 1 in 5 year event. There are 13,600 vehicles a day travelling along that road. It would take 12 wks. for the work to be completed. The modelling (updated from 2011) shows that the highest point of road raising would be 800m.   There would be about 50 culverts under the road: pre-made concrete boxes. The problem of disruption while the work was undertaken was discussed. A Bailey bridge was suggested by a former parish councillor, Ronnie Emmanuel, but this would cause problems with landowners. When asked about traffic using Spring Lane, Mr Bullock explained that work would be undertaken in sections and that all options to minimise impact would be considered including some night working. Simon Beddows reminded David Bullock that livestock need daily attention and harvest time would be a problem. He added that the water flows east to west and links with Berry Brook. David Bullock said that feedback on final plans would be required and welcome.

Challenge Funding will be sought but if granted has to be spent within 3 yrs. Mr Maltese asked about the modelling for other areas. He was told that certain areas like the French Horn will require some very fine detail. Mrs Gascoine pointed out that the ditch along the road from Playhatch is completely blocked. It was agreed that ditches cause problems across the county. Landowners should keep these clear. The Chairman asked if plans for maintenance of the culverts would be included in the consultation process. This was confirmed. A spokesman for Berry Brook Nursery said they had water running through it in the last flooding: again, Mr Bullock said that each property would be considered separately. The effect on Lafarge/Tarmac was mentioned and the company would be consulted. Barry Luther asked if the road would be widened slightly. That was unlikely without the impractical delay of compulsory purchase of land. Asked if the raised road would withstand a flooding impact, the answer was yes. Returning to the last flooding event, Mrs McGough raised awareness of the extra time taken because of road closure to get to local school travelling via Henley and children were walking from Playhatch to school in Wellingtons. Alan Oxlade requested that the cycle path that extends to Playhatch only could be extended.. 

Other questions were asked. Mr & Mrs Grimes from Botany Bay asked whether any changes were planned for the A4155 as their house is adjacent to the road. It was suggested that the speed problem may be alleviated when the new access for gravel extraction is built as it will slow traffic down. www.fixmystreet.com was mentioned and Mr Bullock said that OCC was ʽcoming to terms with it’ and that roadproblems reported via the site were being prioritised. He stressed the importance of quoting the Fix My Street reference number. Richard Berkley asked about the non-functioning surface water drains in Playhatch. Gulleys that should run into Berry Brook have been blocked for a long time. Resources are limited but this may be considered.  Mrs Timms mentioned the large dip in the road outside the Village Hall.

Finally Mr Bullock gave reassurance that after the raising of the road, residents’ properties would not flood. If the application for funding is successful then the work could potentially start in 2018.
156/16 Vote of thanks The Chairman thanked David Bullock  for the presentation and also thanked all the members of the public for coming along to listen.
 David Bullock, Keith Stenning and all members of the public then left the meeting.
157/16 Declarations of interest None 
   158/16 Minutes of the last meeting The minutes from Tuesday October 25th were adopted. Adoption was proposed by Richard Berkley and seconded by Ian Pringle.  
159/16 Matters arising from the minutes None
160/16 Councillor's report Cllr Bartholomew reported that a) OCC is continuing to develop a model for a single unitary council. There is no agreement with District Councils about this as yet b) The Annual Report by OCC's Director of Public Health has been published and summarises key issues associated with the Public Health in Oxfordshire. The report can be found by following the link: http://ow.ly/Fsok305C9RS c) OCC is proposing a new daytime support system that will enable older people and people with disabilities to live independently in their community. More details can be found here: http://news.oxfordshire.gov.uk/dayservices/  d) Applications for children due to start primary or secondary school in September 2017 can now be made online. Families with children born between 1 September 2012 and 31 August 2013 are urged to visit the primary school admissions pages on OCC's website e) David Bullock, OCC Highways & Transport Asset Manager, is presenting an update on the possibility of raising the Playhatch road at the PC meeting tonight f) a joint meeting between the Chairman and Planning leads of the nine parishes in the Division to discuss: challenges to the Local Plan and Neighbourhood Plan and the Third Reading Bridge. John Howell has agreed to attend, but possible dates are awaited g) a potential bus stop at the Flowing Spring is being investigated. Officers are now investigating. A site visit has been arranged for Thursday 8th December at 12.30. It is important that an E&D councillor attends in addition to the clerk. The PC was asked to contact the Flowing Spring to alert them to the visit and arrange car parking.
161/16 District Councillor’s Report The District Councillor reported that a) following the challenge to the District’s housing supply figures, many more planning applications are coming forward with referralto Planning Committee b) the Sonning Common Neighbourhood Plan went before Full Council which if approved will be additional support in planning matters and deliver more CIL money c) the free Christmas parking in Henley will be on Tuesdays 6th, 13th and 20th December. From the 1 November, people who wish to use a mobile phone to pay for parking can do so. More information and how to download the free App is available at http://www.connectcashlessparking.com/ d) Cabinet supported the Joint Scrutiny Committee’s recommendation that the Strategic Economic Plan should be debated at Full Council e) South Oxfordshire and Vale of White Horse District Councils are looking at ways to encourage more people to volunteer. Volunteers are encouraged to complete a survey telling us about their volunteering experiences. For more information please contact volunteer.support@southandvale.gov.uk  f) South News is now a separate newsletter which will include information of interest to residents in the district. Local residents are encouraged to sign up for the newsletters published every two months. To receive South News visit www.southoxon.gov.uk/southnews g) last month we included a reminder that from 3 November, only recycling bins where the recycling in them is loose or in clear sacks will be emptied. A bin hanger will be left on any bins containing black or coloured sacks explaining the problem and will not empty the bin leaving a note to explain why. For more information please contact the waste team on 01235 422406. Biffa have put an action plan in place to deal with recent delays to waste collections caused by vehicle breakdowns h) All homes across both districts should have received a yellow letter requiring information to make sure everyone who is eligible to vote is able to do so in future elections. If they haven’t responded, they will  be contacted by an officer i) SODC has awarded nine more community organisations in the district a total of £648,000 to help improve buildings and facilities j) the Active Women project is aimed to help women live a more active, healthier lifestyle. At present we are particularly focussing on improving the fitness of women with children under the age of 16. Visit our websites: www.southoxon.gov.uk k) with increasing numbers of people from any background, age or income caught out by online scams, cybercrime is a real concern for many of our residents. If you know someone who is unsure of what they can do to stay safe online then our Community Safety team can help out. l) Last year working with our partner local authority Vale of the White Horse we successfully prevented 928 households from becoming homeless across the South and Vale districts, a rise of 52 per cent m) GLL, our leisure management contractor, is supporting a crowdfunding initiative to encourage local people to be active. GLL is offering funding of up to £2,500, access to qualified instructors and coaches, use of its facilities, free activities and monthly membership discounts.  To be considered projects should get people active and improve their wellbeing such as revamping a playground, installing a zip-wire across a park or holding a mini Olympics in the high street! The project's benefits should be enjoyed by people in public spaces and have a tangible end result. It can be permanent (e.g. new football pitch) or temporary (e.g. an event). For more information email m

 HYPERLINK "mailto:Megan.Horwood@gll.org"
egan.horwood@gll.org (Vale of White of Horse projects) or c

 HYPERLINK "mailto:Colin.Williams@gll.org"
olin.williams@gll.org (South Oxfordshire projects) n) On Friday 25 November we will be working with the local charity, Reducing the Risk of Domestic Abuse (RRDA), to support White Ribbon Day, the international day for the elimination of violence against women. The Helpline number is 0800 731 0055 o) work to the Great Western Rail (GWR) network might affect peoples' Christmas travel. Full Christmas season info can be found on the GWR website p) at present no officer has been appointed to the outline application by Gladman.  Another outline application is for a Residential Care Home on the main road through Shiplake. More information has been requested from the developer wanting to put 4 properties at the end of Foxhill Close. 
   162/16 Public Forum There was no public present.
163/16 Financial Position  

163.01/16 The financial situation had been previously circulated. 
           
     
      163.02/16 The October accounts were presented for payment. Cheques to the value of 16.54 were agreed. Barry Luther proposed the accounts be paid. This was seconded by Ian Pringle. All agreed. (Clerk to action)
164/16 Planning Matters
New Applications

P16/S3630/O Residential Development of up to 245 residential dwellings (including up to 40% affordable housing), structural planning and landscaping, informal public open space and children’s play areas, vehicular access from Peppard Road and Kiln Road and associated ancillary works. Land off Peppard Road, Emmer Green.

Applications Granted
P16/S3123/T56 Proposed telecommunications installation upgrade and associated works Playhatch Pumping Station Henley Road Caversham RG4 9QT 
165/16 Applications for grants and donations The applications were discussed and it was decided that £100 each would be granted to the Citizen’s Advice Bureau and to Sue Ryder. The Royal British Legion will receive £50. (Clerk to action)
166/16 Precept The Clerk had sent out to Councillors notes on the financial position and predictions for next year’s expenditure prior to the meeting. These were discussed and it was decided to keep the precept the same as last year (£12,600) and use some of the reserves to cover the unknown cost of restoring the war memorial and partly fund the renovation of the Village Hall. The Parish Council wishes to donate £5000 to the Village Hall fund and a way of doing this was discussed. The clerk is to talk to the Finance team at SODC. (Clerk to action)  
167/16 BT Phonebox A notice had been placed by BT in the phone box on Dunsden Green indicating its intention to remove it. Instruction was given to contact the local planning authority. The Clerk did this but was not able to register concern. A notice has therefore been placed in the kiosk stating the Parish Council’s intention to adopt the box and the Clerk has initiated the process.

  168/16 Matters for future consideration.
The meeting closed at 10.15 pm.
Date of next meeting: 

